SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the SEOA Committee Meeting on 10th December 2020 
as a virtual meeting using the ‘Zoom’ software.

1. Present

Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman
David Saunders
HH

SEOA Treasurer

Angela Darley

GO

SEOA Junior Training Officer
Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer

Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Officer

Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Secretary

Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary

Scott Collier

Vice-Chair British Orienteering

Jon Darley

GO

 Catherine Galvin
LOK 
Mike Bennett

HH

 Alan Leakey

SLOW

David Dawson
     
DFOK

 Graham Batty

HAVOC
Alan Wallis

SN

Andrew Evans 
DFOK (Part Time)
Helen Errington
HH (Part Time)

Apologies for Absence
There were no apologies for absence.


 2. Minutes of previous Committee Meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd September 2020 were accepted as a true record.
3. Matters Arising
MB reported that he had inspected the damaged marquees and had acquired the necessary materials for repair. These had cost within the budget set (£250).

The Chairman noted that British Orienteering were providing feedback with regard to the return to ‘regular’ orienteering.
4. Update from the Board of British Orienteering

Scott Collier reported that the latest Board meeting had been held on Monday 7th December.
There had been lots of discussion regarding the return to ‘regular’ orienteering. The Board had confirmed that there should be no travel to-from areas within COVID Tier 3. SC also reported that further guidance had been received from Sport England with regard to sporting activities.

SC was pleased to say that it was felt that the Financial position was less bad than had been feared. Sport England had agreed to be more flexible and had agreed to roll over funding for another year.

He reported that there had been good feedback from the various focus groups.

There had also been strong feedback from clubs asking for support in negotiating with permissions especially with National organisations.

The Board felt that that may be appropriate next year.

One point of interest was that as many as 1/6th of membership had reported as having some form of disability or health condition, although they were still active. This was felt to be very useful feedback and may help to suggest a way forward.

The Staff are currently producing a structured report with recommendations.

It was also noted the much greater use of Permanent Orienteering Courses (POC’s) during lockdown.

Scott Collier announced that next year’s British Orienteering AGM will be held on 21st April 2021 and will again be a virtual meeting. In response to a question SC responded that he expected the accounts to be complete and audited by that date.
Scott also announced that this was his last meeting as Board representative for SEOA as he will be handing over to David Rosen for the next meeting.

It was noted that the current agreement with Forestry Commission was disadvantageous to smaller events but that British Orienteering were willing to subsidise such events until the end of March 2021.
SG offered his assistance in discussions with FC.
5. Major Events
Cancelled Events

AE reported that the British Champs will not be held in March 2021. COVID and related travel restrictions had made organisation difficult. In addition HollyCombe which had been the agreed car parking had received a grant to improve their site and as a result the car park was currently unavailable.

AE and HE had therefore decided that it would be counterproductive to continue to press the landowners. 
AE noted that significant savings had been made by delaying decisions such as map and race number printing.

Moving on to the decisions regarding entry refunds; this had been discussed and approved at the recent Board Meeting. This supports a full refund less any agreed unrecoverable expenses. In addition any refund can instead be donated, divided equally between British Orienteering and Orienteering Foundation (with JROS as the beneficiary)

It is also possible for entrants to specify a partial refund.

In response to a question from CG, SC confirmed that the details had been checked by the appropriate Lawyers.

So in summary individuals can receive a substantial refund of their entry fee, as can clubs of their Relay entry fee.

The refunding is being handled by Fabian and has required an amount of programming which is now virtually complete. 

However, given the time span from when entries were made and the complexities it is likely that refunding will involve further work.
The note to entrants will be prepared and issued by Andrew Evans and Helen Errington.










Action; AE/HE
In response to a further question from CG, it was noted that BOC had received a service from Fabian ie we got a benefit from the use of Fabian. 

There had been a real attempt to keep things simple and AE and HE had worked with British Orienteering to this end. 

In fact British Orienteering, in an attempt to limit SEOA exposure, had chosen to take all unrecoverable costs other than half the cost of mapping.

The meeting then went on to consider the future of the mapped area. The Chairman said that we now had an area which could support two ‘National’ events and was owned by only 4 landowners. In essence it splits nicely into two main areas, which are currently managed by SEOA.

We must make the best use of this area and dividing it into smaller areas was not considered a sensible idea.
There were also thoughts that the area may be used at JK2027 as well as the possibility of use for BOC late in 2021 or BOC 2022. 
There were various ‘bids’ from clubs for the areas and it was decided that all statements of interest should be submitted to PG by the end of February 2021 so that a considered decision can be made.










Action; All clubs
DS pointed out that there was also a map prepared for the Trail ‘O’ event  and SG said  that he would discuss that separately with AE and HE. 

 








Action; SG
Referring back to the previous discussion, CG asked that British Orienteering provide clubs with current advice with regard to refunds..

SC agreed to take that back to Peter Hart for clarification.










Action; SC
Future Events
Southern Championships 7th February 2021

There had been nothing further since the Fixtures Meeting in November and it may be affected by COVID regulations.
SG agreed to take the discussion further with MV but that a final decision needs to be made early in January.










Action; SG

HE suggested that if the Southern Championships could not take place MV may put on a local event on the area.









Action; PG
BSOC  (21st November 2021)
HE reported that the 2020 Championships had been cancelled due to Woodland Trust and the local Scout Camp withdrawing permission.

However she had had a discussion with Mel Elkington, Chair of BSOA, and there was agreement that the event could be held on the Stowe National Trust area.
This is a SMOC area but it may be necessary to hold a joint event with SMOC and HH.

The agreed date is 21st November 2021.

It was agreed that no SEOA levy would be charged on this junior event.

AD pointed out that this clashed with the annual JROS Hawkshead for M/W16’s.training weekend.

WJHI (9-10th October 2021)

The event has been postponed until 9-10th October 2021. The PGL accommodation booking has been moved to the 2021 date with no extra cost.

However permission for Hankley has not yet been sought from Landmarc.

Other major events

Has SHI been slipped from 2022 to 2023 with the possible use of South Ashdown?
PG to check










Action; PG
(PMN; The SHI has not yet been moved from 2022 according to the BOF Fixtures planner)

The following were not discussed;
· Southern Championships (2024)

· JK (2027)

However these events need to be discussed at the next SEOA Fixtures meeting scheduled for 6th May 2021.













Action; PG
6. Officers Reports

6.1 SEOA Chairman

The Chairman commented that he had done nothing of a SEOA specific nature since the last meeting.
6.2        SEOA Secretary

The Secretary had submitted a report (see Appendix B). 
He noted that Zoom had been extensively used and had also been used by Junior Regional Orienteering Squads for their recent AGM.

It was hope that more clubs would make use of this free facility.
Action: Clubs

6.3       SEOA Treasurer

The Treasurer had provided a report (See Appendix C) on the current state of the Association’s finances. 
He was pleased to report that all Clubs had responded promptly to his request for the 2020  Regional members levy.
He had not requested payment from BAOC and RAFO but AW suggested that he approach Allan Farrington with respect to BAOC.









Action; DS

The Treasurer also noted that there would be no EOC levy this year.
His view was that the current accounts were likely to change little before year end as there is unlikely to be costs for Junior support or development costs.

He did note that Charlie Turner holds a number of items of equipment that were acquired for the BOC and which could possibly now be sold.

The Chairman will talk to Charlie about this and whether it would be better to retain for a future SEOA event.










Action; SG
6.4
 SEOA Membership Secretary

The Membership Secretary had provided a written summary (See Appendix D). 
She had noted a reduction in membership of 9%.
However it is to be remembered that the average churn rate of SEOA clubs is of the order of 18%.

6.5       SEOA Competitions Officer

The Competitions Officer said that he had done nothing on behalf of SEOA during the last six months.
6.6       SEOA Junior Training Officer

The Junior Training Officer had provided a written report (See Appendix E).  
Following a report entitled Talent and Performance Review which the Board has approved three Super Squads are being created; North, South and Scotland, for 15, 16 and 17 year olds.

The idea is to provide greater training opportunities but to try to provide it with less travel.
8 members of SEJS have been invited to join the southern Super squad, although it wasn’t known how many would accept. The cost is likely to be of the order of £50 per head

The meeting approved financial support for those selected, to be treated like any other junior funding.










Action; DS/AD
6.7     SEOA and BOF Fixtures 

All Committee members had received a copy of the minutes of the SEOA Fixtures meeting held in November and PG said he did not have a lot to add.
He said that there may be 2 or 3 SEL events for the 2020/21 season but access to areas is a problem.

He was not sure what the rules for SEL were with regard to number of required events;










Action; PG/NC
(PMN PG has checked and there is no defined minimum number in the Rules)
PG noted that there were no GLOSS yet in the calendar; there are usually 4-5 in by now but no-one seems willing to commit.
CG, as Coordinator, was asked to encourage clubs, in the new year, to put forward events.










Action; CG

AL reported that SLOW were hoping to rearrange the Winterfold event – within Government restrictions.

It would seem that local Land-owners were more willing to discuss than National landowners.

He also commented that by telling would-be entrants when entries were to open, and leaving it late, SLOW had avoided having to provide refunds. 
7. Any other business

The Chairman said that the next meeting on 11th March will again be using Zoom but that he hoped that the AGM in June would be a face-to-face meeting.

A hybrid meeting was suggested but there appeared little enthusiasm for such a meeting.

8. Date of next meetings 

11th March 2021

10th June 2021 (including AGM)

9th September 2021

APPENDIX A
BOC 2021
Please treat the information in this paper as confidential

Please also refrain from mentioning the proposed refund policy until it has been announced to all BOC and BRC entrants, which will include most, if not all, Committee members

The Committee will recall that in September 2020, we set out some deadlines for key actions to be taken in the following three months to seek to determine whether BOC 2021 could go ahead on 6/7 March 2021.
We subsequently successfully obtained permission in principle from all of the major land owners to hold the event on the above dates. However, shortly after we had accomplished this, we heard that Hollycombe had recently received a grant towards improvements to make the attraction COVID compliant for a May 2021 opening and due to envisaged work, including to the entrance road, they had reluctantly withdrawn their approval. We have sought alternative parking arrangements in the last few weeks but to no avail. 
As we are all too aware, since the last SEOA meeting, the COVID outlook has deteriorated significantly, increasing the uncertainty that the event will be able to go ahead anyway due to, amongst other issues, the now distinct possibility that COVID restrictions will need to be in place in the first three months of 2021, despite the recent news of a vaccine for the UK.
As a consequence, in conjunction with British Orienteering, we have decided that there is nothing to be gained by pursuing the staging of the event at this time.  
We have therefore sought to minimise the impact of costs incurred by:
Obtaining refunds minus an administration fee for the prepaid toilet and marquee hire contracts 

Selling as much of the prizes as we can 

We hope to identify another event willing to take the hats and chutney we had purchased

Evaluating whether we can reuse the medals

There is about £210 of equipment being held by Charlie Turner, some of which clubs may be interested in e.g. red/white tape. The timber for the railway tracks has been excluded. 

We have also liaised with British Orienteering and the proposed way forward on entry monies is:
· A full refund to all participants minus any costs of servicing the entries and refunds incurred by Fabian4

· Individual entrants to have an offer of a donation of a specific amount to British Orienteering and the Orienteering Foundation (on behalf of an appeal for JROS) split 50/50.

· Clubs entering BRC will receive a similar refund (which in several cases will be in excess of 95% of the entry fees paid). 

· Clubs will have an offer of a donation of a specific amount to British Orienteering and JROS split 50/50.

· In respect of the partnership agreement, British Orienteering will bear all costs incurred except for the lesser of 50% of the mapping costs and 1/3 of unrecovered total costs. The current envisaged cost attributable to SEOA is £2,653 as per Appendix 1

· SEOA has an opportunity to reduce this cost realise value for SEOA from the sale of the right to use the map of the area in due course and realisations from sales of equipment

Next steps by the Weekend Coordinators 
· Issue all refunds

· Seek further cost recoveries e.g for the medals

· Continue discussions with British Orienteering as to possible future dates at which the area could be used for a Major Event

Suggested areas for consideration by SEOA

· The map has value. It may be used for a BOC as early as 2022 or for an alternative Major Event. Should it be held by SEOA for now or available for use by clubs?

· When it is to be made available for use by clubs, will SEOA wish to reserve a right of access to it for a Major Event in the future?

· Should clubs be asked to make bids for the area? In this regard, some clubs are very short of areas suitable for Level B events and other clubs have a number of these. If the SE League is to continue with as many SEOA clubs offering to host one event a year with no club putting on 2 SEOA events, which seems reasonable in the interest of fairness, should there be:

· A log of all areas within SEOA suitable for use for Major Events

· A log of all areas suitable for use for SE League events

· Consideration of a limited amount of redistribution of areas between clubs?

· Will SEOA be willing to take responsibility for holding the equipment held by the BOC Equipment Officer or otherwise assist with the realisation of proceeds from its disposal? If so, a full list will be provided. 

Helen Errington and Andrew Evans

5 December 2020

Appendix 1

	Cash summary
	
	
	
	

	Income
	BOC
	BRC
	Total
	Comments

	Gross income
	31,843
	13,020
	44,863
	

	Fabian entry charges
	1,274
	521
	1,795
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Income net of fabian charges
	30,569
	12,499
	43,069
	

	Refunds already paid
	793
	36
	829
	

	Refund charges already incurred
	102
	4
	106
	

	Income net of all fabian charges
	29,674
	12,459
	42,133
	

	Refund charges due to be paid
	1,042
	84
	1,126
	

	Amount to be refunded 
	28,633
	12,375
	41,008
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Average refund percentage
	92
	95
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Expenses
	Incurred
	Recovered
	Total
	

	Map
	4,406
	
	4,406
	

	Trail O map
	900
	
	900
	

	Total map costs 
	5,306
	
	5,306
	

	Land access
	0
	
	0
	

	Start time allocations
	423
	
	423
	

	Results service costs
	393
	
	393
	

	Marquees
	1,016
	956
	50
	

	Toilet hire
	876
	832
	44
	

	Equipment 
	425
	
	425
	To ask for club interest?

	Promotion
	318
	
	318
	

	Medals
	520
	
	520
	Medals reusable with new braids

	Chutney
	477
	
	477
	Transfer an alternative event

	Toblerone
	330
	255
	75
	

	Hats
	245
	
	245
	Seeking an alternative event

	Officials expenses
	593
	
	593
	

	Total
	10,922
	2,043
	8,869
	

	
	
	
	
	

	2/3:1/3 split as per partnership agreement
	
	

	British Orienteering
	
	5,913
	

	SEOA
	
	
	2,956
	

	
	
	
	
	

	50:50 map costs
	
	
	
	

	British Orienteering
	
	6,216
	

	SEOA
	
	
	2,653
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Take the lower of the two losses to SEOA
	2,653
	


APPENDIX B

South East Orienteering Association

Committee Meeting 10th December 2020

Secretary’s Report   

Over the last three months there has been a partial return of Orienteering events mostly at a Local level.

Consequently there has been little communication passing through the Secretary’s hands, which has not been received by clubs and members.

The majority of such communication has been issued by British Orienteering providing advice and guidance on how best to conduct safe events during the COVID pandemic.

British Orienteering also circulated a number of participation surveys and also sought volunteers to become a member of a Club Focus Group.

Neil Cameron, Chairman of the Orienteering Foundation, circulated a note highlighting the fact that the Foundation has funds to support clubs in development projects that the clubs may have. 

The Secretary can provide further details if required.

Purchase of a Zoom licence has proved a success with 10 bookings so far since its purchase in September.

Four clubs have made use of the facility together with SEJS, JROS and the SEOA Committee Meetings and Fixtures Meeting.

Some meetings have chosen to record their sessions and this has resulted in SEOA approaching its storage limit. As a result in future users will be asked to secure the copy of the recording of their meetings. 

To make a Zoom booking or to get further details please contact Angela Darley on seoa.meetings@sejs.org,uk.


Keith Marsden

APPENDIX C
	INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT 3 December 2020
	
	

	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	

	Subscriptions (1)
	3,124.00
	

	Event levies (1)
	801.00
	

	Miscellaneous 
	90.00
	

	TOTAL INCOME
	4,015.00
	

	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	Junior grants
	116.98
	

	Junior training / expenses
	211.12
	

	Equipment
	0.00
	

	English Orienteering Council (2)
	0.00
	

	Development courses & conferences
	147.00
	

	Web site hosting
	135.00
	

	Room hire
	46.50
	

	Officers' expenses
	0.00
	

	Competitions
	701.99
	

	Miscellaneous
	143.88
	

	
	
	

	TOTAL EXPENDITURE (3)
	1,502.47
	

	
	
	

	SURPLUS/(DEFICIT) (4)
	2,512.53
	

	
	
	

	Net Assets @ 1 January
	21,594.11
	

	
	
	

	TOTAL NET ASSETS
	24,106.64
	

	
	
	


Treasurer’s report to December SEOA committee meeting

1. All subscriptions and affiliation fees were received from all SEOA affiliated clubs in October and early November. No further levy income expected in 2020.
2. English Orienteering Council fee likely to be waived for regions in 2020 as no Home Internationals were held.
3. While expenditure on routine activity for the rest of this year is likely to be low see note below on BOC 2020 

4. The deficit for the cancelled BOC 2020 (shared with BOF) has yet to be calculated, but may exceed the current surplus; this will depend on the model used to calculate refunds and the monetization of assets. The JHI scheduled for autumn 2020 has been tentatively rescheduled for 2021, which should allow the deposit on accommodation – shared 50:50 with SLOW – to be recouped (the expenditure appears in the 2019 accounts).
APPENDIX D
SEOA membership Report December 2020
The report is for 2020 end October
	31/10/2020
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	 
	31/10/2019
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total
	 
	% increase
	 
	% junior

	BAOC
	 
	10
	1
	 
	11
	 
	BAOC
	 
	13
	3
	 
	16
	 
	-31
	 
	9

	CHIG
	 
	34
	3
	 
	37
	 
	CHIG
	 
	37
	4
	 
	41
	 
	-10
	 
	8

	DFOK
	 
	60
	16
	 
	76
	 
	DFOK
	 
	62
	17
	 
	79
	 
	-4
	 
	21

	GO
	 
	49
	23
	 
	72
	 
	GO
	 
	45
	25
	 
	70
	 
	3
	 
	32

	HAVOC
	 
	5
	0
	 
	5
	 
	HAVOC
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6
	 
	-17
	 
	0

	HH
	 
	160
	95
	 
	255
	 
	HH
	 
	155
	119
	 
	274
	 
	-7
	 
	37

	LOK
	 
	47
	6
	 
	53
	 
	LOK
	 
	51
	10
	 
	61
	 
	-13
	 
	11

	MV
	 
	64
	12
	 
	76
	 
	MV
	 
	72
	14
	 
	86
	 
	-12
	 
	16

	RAFO
	 
	8
	0
	 
	8
	 
	RAFO
	 
	6
	1
	 
	7
	 
	14
	 
	0

	SAX
	 
	84
	19
	 
	103
	 
	SAX
	 
	94
	32
	 
	126
	 
	-18
	 
	18

	SLOW
	 
	166
	25
	 
	191
	 
	SLOW
	 
	188
	28
	 
	216
	 
	-12
	 
	13

	SN
	 
	38
	16
	 
	54
	 
	SN
	 
	39
	17
	 
	56
	 
	-4
	 
	30

	SO
	 
	205
	63
	 
	268
	 
	SO
	 
	212
	73
	 
	285
	 
	-6
	 
	24

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	TOTAL
	 
	930
	279
	 
	1209
	 
	TOTAL
	 
	982
	345
	 
	1327
	 
	-9
	 
	23


The membership has decreased by 9% this year

APPENDIX E
SEOA Junior & Development Report December 2020

We have had one in person training session at Holmbury which went well with 20 juniors attending. Hopefully we can resume training in the New Year. We have also held some online sessions in between.

Two juniors, Tommy Heap (SO) and Ben Gostick (HH) have recently been selected into the British Orienteering Talent Squad.

Following on from the Performance Pathway Review, one of the recommendations was to form 3 Super-regionals squads for 15-18s. A pilot scheme is up and running in the North and both Carol and I are involved in discussions to set up a pilot in the South - South being SE, SC,SW, EA, WOA, WM & EM (the last two dependent on where in the region the junior is based).

Exact details of how the pilot will run are being sorted at the moment, with the plan that the outcome of both pilot schemes will hopefully help form the Super Regional Squads from next autumn. Some of the benefits will mean more juniors being able to take part - approx 30-40 juniors rather than the 15-20 in the current talent squad. Also less travelling for training weekends, as well as more use of online sessions. 

There may be a cost to any juniors taking part in the trial, although likely to be in the order £50 (maybe no cost). If anyone would like any further details I can provide the information to date. All current eligible juniors (and parents) in the SE are being kept up to date with details as they are available. We would expect anywhere between 6-14 SEJS to be invited to take part in this pilot scheme.

Question for committee - If SE juniors are involved in the pilot, and there is a cost, will the Junior Grant scheme cover this?

Angela & Carol
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